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March 29, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember McDermott:
As required by Ordinance 18409, Section 132, Proviso 2, and as amended by Ordinance 18544, Section 77, I am transmitting to the King County Council a motion for acceptance of the “Next Generation One Regional Card for All (ORCA) Project Update”.
The proviso includes the following stipulations:
Of the appropriation for capital project 1124456, ORCA Replacement Project, $10,000,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits a report on project cost estimates, risk mitigation strategies and reporting plans, and a motion that approves the report and a motion approving the report is passed by the council. The motion shall reference the subject matter, the proviso's ordinance, ordinance section and proviso number in both the title and body of the motion. The report shall include, but not be limited to: 
A. An updated business case, cost benefit analysis, and benefit achievement plan based on cost estimates and project information obtained during the preliminary design phase of the project; 
B. A project risk assessment and mitigation plan, informed by: (1) the risk and issues register to be developed by the Next Generation ORCA Regional Project Team, including but not limited to the team's risk manager and quality assurance consultant; and (2) the risk identification and mitigation activities described in the Next Generation ORCA Risk Management Plan dated 7/28/16; and 
C. A plan for keeping the King County council informed quarterly of project progress and expenditures. 
The executive should file the report and motion required by this proviso by March 31, 2018. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]The purpose of the Next Generation ORCA project is to replace the current ORCA regional transit fare collection system. The current system is nearing the end of its life and has many identified opportunities for improvement to boost customer satisfaction and accessibility for all King County residents.
The Next Generation ORCA project is currently conducting two procurement processes that are critical to delivery of the project and will provide the information requested by the King County Council in Proviso 2. First, the Regional Program Team has identified a short list of  proposers for the Systems Integrator contract with a vendor that will design, coordinate procurement for, and ultimately deliver the Next Generation ORCA system. The current estimate is that this contract will be awarded in the second quarter of 2018. Revised project scope, schedule, and budget estimates will be available for Council consideration in the third quarter of 2018, before the 2019-2020 budget process. Second, the project team estimates that the Quality Assurance contract will be awarded in the second quarter of 2018. Both procurements are on schedule, and after they have been completed, Metro will be better able to provide substantive updates to the project business case, cost benefit analysis, benefit achievement plan, and risk assessment and mitigation plan, as required by Proviso 2.
Metro proposes to brief the Chairs of the Transportation, Economy, and Environment Committee and the Regional Transit Committee on a quarterly basis starting in the third quarter of 2018, per the requirements of Proviso 2. Metro will also provide project updates at interbranch meetings and with King County’s Project Review Board. Metro and Regional Program Team staff will develop a dashboard and share key documents to convey major project developments. Metro will propose any scope, schedule, or budget changes to the King County Council through the 2019-2020 biennial budget process to assure that changes to current adopted plans are reviewed and approved by the Council.
Improving access to public transportation and the benefits of the ORCA card are important strategies in achieving King County’s strategic plan goals concerning Human Potential and the Economy and Built Environment. The Next Generation ORCA project will increase access to mobility and opportunity for King County residents and improve the experience of our transit customers. The Next Generation ORCA project will help us keep up with customer expectations and industry technological advances to keep our region livable for all.
This report required an estimated 55 staff hours to produce at a cost of $3,300. The estimated printing cost is nominal. 


Thank you for your consideration of this proviso response. If you have any questions, please contact Matt Hansen, Manager of Customer Communications and Services, at 206-477-5789, or via email at Matt.Hansen@kingcounty.gov. 
Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:	King County Councilmembers
ATTN:  Grant Lahmann, Chief of Staff to Chair McDermott
Jeff Muhm, Director of Council Initiatives 
Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit Division,  Department of 
    Transportation (DOT)
Christina O’Claire, Assistant General Manager, Planning & Customer Services, Metro Transit Division, DOT
Matt Hansen, Manager, Communications and Customer Services, Metro Transit Division, DOT 
